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for the
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2007 AGM AGENDA
Tuesday 19th June 2007

Mile End Santos Stadium

8.00pm
· Receive and confirm the minutes of the last Annual General Meeting and any Special General Meeting held since the last Annual General Meeting.

· Receive and consider the League’s Annual Report which shall contain:

- President’s Annual Report

- Secretary’s Annual Report

- Treasurer’s Annual Report

- Audited Annual Accounts

· Presentation of the audited Annual Accounts and its consideration and adoption.

· Election of Office Bearers as conducted by the appointed Presiding Officer.

The Office Bearers shall be:

- President

- Senior Vice-President

- Junior Vice-President

- Male Athletes’ Representative

- Female Athletes’ Representative

- Coaches’ Representative

- Officials’ Representative

(Please note: Athletes, Coaches and Official Representatives to be nominated and voted upon by only those registered in the sector concerned)

· Appointment of Patrons (Bruce McAvaney nominated)

and Vice-Patrons (David Grubb, Peter Noblet nominated).

· Appointment of the Auditor.

· Fix the Annual Registration Fees

· Appointment of Life Memberships – 2 nominations (David Grubb and Brenda Pearl)

· Transact any other business affecting the interest and welfare of the League, of which due notice has been given according to the Constitution.

· Address by the incoming President.

· Close of Meeting

A light supper will be available following the meeting.

Refer to item 1: Copies of 2006 Minutes will be available 30 minutes prior to commencement of meeting.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT

On all fronts, the 2006/07 SA Athletic League season continued the development of our sport that has gained momentum in recent years. Following a number of years of hard graft, the League now enjoys the ability to focus energy on initiatives to develop the quality and profile of its events. In exploring these initiatives however, the League's approach remains a conservative one.

The initiative of conducting the 120th Bay Sheffield under lights was a feature of the season, maintaining the quality and integrity of the Bay Sheffield while adding to the event's profile. The League committee is to be commended for the professionalism with which the decision to conduct the event under lights was made and for its implementation. By force of another initiative, the League's hot weather policy, the League's other flagship metropolitan event, the Camden Classic, was also conducted under lights.

While registrations were maintained, the season saw a 15% increase in prizemoney. The increase complimented the efforts of the programming committee to ensure that a variety of races was achieved at all carnivals. Raising money for each carnival is a difficult task which we would all do better to recognise and be thankful for. Events don't just happen. They are always the result of a little imagination and a lot of hard work. In the same way that athletes are beginning to properly recognise the contribution that the officials make to League events, we should appreciate the efforts of the people who are responsible for each carnival.

My personal thanks to the League Committee for another efficient year. A particular thanks to Michelle Burckhardt for being able to not only step in to the League's executive officer role at the most challenging time possible, but also to perform. Michelle's quick grasp of the requirements of the Bay Sheffield carnival and her organisation of the Marion carnival were outstanding. Thanks again also to Colin Rowston whose obsessive devotion to our sport will leave a gaping hole should he ever decide to stop. A personal thanks also to Mark Barnett whose contribution to the League Committee I have really appreciated. As the voice of reason, Barney will be missed.

To the officials, who once again maintained the standard of excellence that each carnival enjoys, my sincere thanks. Their professionalism is matched by their hospitality to athletes and provides an atmosphere that our members enjoy and that interstate athletes regularly comment on.

Finally, our thanks to the Mort Daly Running Foundation whose continued support and understanding through difficult times is appreciated. We look forward to working with the trustees of the Foundation to develop our sport.

Enjoy your winter training.

Brendan Golden

President

TREASURER’S REPORT

I wish to report a surplus for the year of $4,358 as compared to $9,053 in 2005/2006.  

Members Registrations were up $6,308 to $29,213 and we have managed to decrease administration expenses for the second year running and have been able to increase the Executive Officer’s salary.   

The combined profit from all race meetings was $29,384 which is down $4,578 from last year. All race meetings made a profit however the reason for the decrease was due to the profit on the Bay Sheffield being down by $17,350 to $5,123 as a result of extra signage produced and the contracted services appointment of Melos Sulicich responsible for sponsorship including work on securing sponsorship for the 2007 Bay Sheffield.
I personally would like to thank the Committee for their support, in particular, Michelle Burckhardt for her work having taking over the position from Cathy Thurston during the season. Additionally, I would like to mention a special thanks to Ken Potts who has assisted me again this year with the bookkeeping.  

I would also like to thank the Mort Daly Running Foundation, the athletes and the officials for their continued support this season. A special thanks to all the officials for their amazing commitment over and above the call of duty.

The continuing support from our members is much appreciated and I am sure it will continue next season.

AMIN CHEHADE

Treasurer

AUDITOR'S REPORT
I have audited the financial statements of the South Australian Athletic League being the Income and Expenditure and Balance Sheet for the year ended 30th April 2007. I have conducted an independent audit of those financial statements in order to express an opinion of them.

My audit has been conducted in accordance with the Australian Auditing Standards to provide reasonable assurance as to whether the financial statements are free of misstatement. My procedure included examination on a test basis of evidence supporting the amounts and other disclosures in the financial statements and the evaluation of accounting policies. I report having received all the information and explanations that I required from the South Australian Athletic League. These procedures have been undertaken to form an opinion as to whether in all aspects, the financial statements are presented fairly in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards so as to present a view which is consistent with my understanding of its financial position and the results of its operations.

The audit opinion expressed in the report has been formed on the above basis.

In my opinion, the financial statements present fairly in accordance with accounting standards the financial position of the South Australian Athletic League as at the 30th April 2007.

In my opinion the financial report on which this report is prepared is adequate, given the nature and scope of the activities of the South Australian Athletic League.

G.J. SCHUTZ M.I.A.A.

Auditor

	SOUTH AUSTRALIAN ATHLETIC LEAGUE INC.

	
	
	
	

	BALANCE SHEET AS AT 30th APRIL 2007

	
	
	
	

	2006
	MEMBERS ACCUMULATED FUNDS
	
	2007

	  (24,672)
	BALANCE BROUGHT FORWARD
	
	  (15,619)

	  9,053 
	SURPLUS/(DEFICIT) FOR YEAR
	
	  4,358 

	  (15,619)
	TOTAL MEMBERS FUNDS
	
	  (11,261)

	
	
	
	

	
	REPRESENTED BY:-
	
	

	
	CURRENT ASSETS
	
	

	  100 
	Petty Cash Advance
	
	  150 

	  8,673 
	Cheque Accounts
	
	  8,278 

	  1,889 
	Debtors
	
	  1,025 

	  500 
	Prepayments
	
	  600 

	  11,162 
	TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS
	
	  10,053 

	
	
	
	

	
	CURRENT LIABILITIES
	
	

	  4,215 
	Creditors
	
	  5,763 

	  1,603 
	Aust.Tax Office
	
	  1,170 

	  963 
	Presentation Dinner Receipts
	
	  1,170 

	  6,781 
	TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES
	
	  8,103 

	
	
	
	

	
	NON CURRENT LIABILITIES
	
	

	  20,000 
	Loan - Mort Daly Running Foundation
	
	  13,000 

	
	
	
	

	  20,000 
	TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES
	
	  13,000 

	
	
	
	

	  (15,619)
	TOTAL NET ASSETS
	
	  (11,050)

	 
	
	
	 


	SOUTH AUSTRALIAN ATHLETIC LEAGUE INC.

	
	
	
	

	OPERATING STATEMENT FOR THE 12 MONTHS ENDING 30th APRIL 2007

	
	
	
	

	         2006
	INCOME
	
	       2007

	        22,905 
	Members Registration
	
	       29,213 

	        33,962 
	Profit from Race Meetings
	
	       29,384 

	             150 
	Advertising
	
	            200 

	             500 
	Donations - Sashes/Trophies
	
	            223 

	               77 
	Fines/ Sundry
	
	            451 

	             120 
	Interest Received
	
	            287 

	             387 
	Net Surplus on Annual Dinner & Quiz Night
	
	            475 

	          3,153 
	Miscellaneous Income
	
	               -   

	
	
	
	

	  61,254 
	TOTAL INCOME
	
	       60,233 

	
	
	
	

	
	EXPENSES
	
	

	        21,238 
	Administration Expenses
	
	       18,851 

	          7,085 
	Honoraria
	
	         7,230 

	          2,012 
	Track New Costs
	
	         1,746 

	        24,876 
	Office Salaries
	
	       28,145 

	
	
	
	

	  55,211 
	TOTAL EXPENSES
	
	       55,972 

	
	
	
	

	  6,043 
	SURPLUS / (DEFICIT) FOR YEAR
	
	         4,261 

	
	
	
	

	  10 
	Plus Unclaimed Prizemony
	
	              97 

	  3,000 
	Plus Government Grant
	
	               -   

	
	
	
	

	  9,053 
	Transfer to Accumulated Funds
	
	         4,358 


EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

Registrations

Our Registration break-up (showing comparison of the previous seasons) is as follows:

CATEGORY





2004/05            2005/06
  2006/07 
Associate





19

  13

  6
Coach
 (Incl. 14 ath/coaches)


25

  28

  23    
Country (Incl. 1 women & 2 self trained)

12

    6

  3     
First Year Athletes (Incl. 15 women)


55

  59

  38   

Life Members (Incl. 1 ath, 4 coaches & 7 officials)
22

  24

  26   
Officials (Incl. 12 volunteers)



31

  31

  33   

Open (Incl. 8 women)




105

  96

  110 

Over 35s 





11

  13

  23   

Under 18’s one day registrations (incl. 1 woman)
22

  23

  3     

Under 20’s (Incl. 11 women)



40

  37

  53   

Women 





34_
______  38__

  42   ___        

TOTAL




    
376

  368

360

A positive outcome for 2006/2007 season. We have experienced a growth of members in the categories of Life Members, Officials, Open, Over 35, Under 20 and Women. Our overall membership for this season decreased by 8. In the lead up to the 2007/2008 season we plan to have another membership drive, with a plan to approach athletes involved in Little Athletics, and we hope that this combined with the approaching Beijing Olympics will result in an increased athlete registration for the 2007/2008 season.

Prize-money:

Prize-money for the season amounted to the grand total of $131,500, which was an increase of $17,500 from season 2005/2006. $5000 of this increase was a once off increase in prize-money from the Loxton carnival sponsors, with an additional feature race over 300m for women. Still, this was a very good result, from which the athletes reaped the benefits.

Events

The Program provided for a variety of events, which included

Category

2004/2005___

2005/2006

2006 / 2007

Women

48


44


44

Open


66


66


67

Novice


11


14


16


Under 20

14


14


16

Under 18

1


1


0

Over 35s

24


21


24

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Mort Daly Running Foundation once again were a major sponsor for the League, providing $10,000 in prize-money for the season. Our thanks to Russell Freeland, Phil Daws, Les Brown and Frank McHugh as carers of the trust fund for providing the League with such a substantial contribution. Brian Hart was appointed to the Foundation as a trustee in March 2007, for which we congratulate him. 

Bay Sheffield

The 120th Bay Sheffield was a success, fuelled by increased interest from the prospect of running the main gift races under lights for the first time at Colley Reserve. With the construction at the reserve completed, it was a much more positive experience from the previous year. Thank you to everyone who nominated and made the Carnival such a resounding success. This year also saw the return of Melos Sulicich as the Event Manager for the Bay Sheffield, and I would like to thank him, and everyone else who contributed to the successful carnival.   
Statistics

Comparison figures of entries for seasons 2004/2005, 2005/2006 and 2006/2007.
Carnival



2004/05
2005/06
2006/07
%

Hallett Cove 



224

201 

214

6.47

Flinders



240

225

285

26.67
Reynella



292

254

254

0

Whyalla (Ex Playford)


265

216

155
         
(28.24)

Mt Gambier



298

325

339

4.31

Colley
(Pre Bay Sheffield)

274

281

280

(0.36)

Plympton



297

268

318

18.66

Bay Sheffield



646

731

723

(1.09)

Marion (Ex Kadina) 




193

219

13.47

Edwardstown



264

235

242

2.98
Camden Classic


265

264

292

10.61

Tea Tree Gully 




187

244

30.48

Loxton




289

272

317

16.54
Glenelg**



188

218

245

12.39

McKinnon/Pulteney


280

197

228

15.74

Flagstaff



213

195

215

10.26
Total

       
    
        
4254*

4262*         
4570
        ( 7.23%
* Includes nominations from Carnivals no longer being held.

**Note – Glenelg nominations were refunded after the event had to be cancelled. 

Another very positive result – and increase of 308 nominations for the season. Once again we consulted with Athletics South Australia and did our best to avoid clashes with their program.

Program

Our program for the season went reasonably well, with the unfortunate circumstances of having the Glenelg carnival cancelled due to rain, and the Kadina event having to be moved at the last minute. Unfortunately due to the commitments of the Kadina organising committee, very little was done to organise the event, and the League had to step in to put another meet together at short notice. We were lucky enough to have the involvement of the Marion Sports and Community Club to hold the event, and despite the heavy rainfall on the day of the event, enjoyed a successful night of racing. Special thanks to all athletes and officials who braved the testing weather conditions on the night. Also worthy of a mention were Bernie Tippins who was instrumental in finding the venue, and to him, Paul Young, Leon Burckhardt and Robbie Ziersch in marking the track at very short notice.

Thanks also go to the organisers at Flinders Athletic Club, Reynella Athletic Club, Camden Athletic Club, Brighton/Marion Athletic Club, McKinnon Parade Athletic Club, Flagstaff Hill Athletic Club and Tea Tree Gully Athletic Club for putting on successful events this season. 

Other thanks go to Plympton Sport and Recreation Club for continuing to support the League every year, City of Marion Council for their support with Hallett Cove and Edwardstown Carnivals, the Lions Club Morphett Vale/Reynella for the Reynella Gift, the Mort Daly Running Foundation for the Pre Bay Carnival (Colley Reserve) and their support at the other events.

Special thanks to the Mt Gambier Gift Committee for their hard work, as always they did a fantastic job, which resulted in the President’s Award being awarded to them in recognition of their efforts. 

Loxton, our third country carnival for the season, was up to its usual standard, starting the weekend off with the running of the Calcutta (MC Terry McAuliffe) at the Loxton Hotel. While there was a clash with the Victorian State titles, the organisers still managed to attract 3 notable athletes from NSW to the meet, which is to be commended. Thanks to Geoff Strutton and Denis Hann who are the driving forces in Loxton, without whom we would not get the carnival off the ground.

Congratulations to all the hosts of our events for 2006/2007 season and a well done to all the athletes that competed.

Thank You 

Looking back over my involvement with the league since 11 November 2006, there are a number of people who I would like to thank.

My thanks to all the Committee for their assistance throughout the season. In particular, Brendan Golden and Colin Rowston who were responsible for appointing me to this position, who also assisted me at a very busy time of the season, as I was learning the ropes of a new position.

Special thanks to the Officials, for their seemingly tireless efforts for the League, as well as their encouragement and the welcoming attitudes I experienced after my appointment.

Thanks also to:

· Mark Faulkner and Robbie Ziersch for working with me throughout the year.

· Brian Hart for his help in the office leading up to the Bay Sheffield, aside from his usual job as Starter.

· Marilyn James for entering the handicaps in database in the first half of the season. 

· Ken Potts for assisting with financials, mailouts and pre Bay Sheffield busy times in the office, as well as his job as Arena Manager.

· Ray Mules for his help in the office leading up to the Bay Sheffield, and also his assistance in arranging additional volunteers for the Bay Sheffield. 

· Phil Daws for occasionally being my sounding board throughout the season.

· Clubs that provided someone to assist with transporting the trailer to events. 

· Coaches and athletes who performed their set-up and dismantle duties each carnival, as well as those who assisted when those rostered groups failed to turn up, or when rostered groups left meets early and did not assist with the pack up. 

· Cathy Thurston, for her advice as I entered into a new position, and her decision to take up other job opportunities, which created this opportunity for me. 

To anyone else that has assisted in some capacity, I thank you. I apologise if I have left anyone out, and I also want to thank anyone who assisted while Cathy was working in the office and I failed to mention.

I hope you all have enjoyed the 2006/2007 season as much as I did and look forward to another year, working with and for you.
MICHELLE BURCKHARDT

Executive Officer

PROGRAMMING REPORT

In my opinion, the summer of 2006/2007 saw one of the most successful SA Athletic League seasons for many years, with an increase of over 15% in total prizemoney for the season and many chances for different runners to win good races at quality meetings. While Glenelg was cancelled due to poor weather, the following is a summary of the 15 meetings that were conducted:

HALLETT COVE – 15 October 2006

The season’s opening race meeting was once again held at Hallett Cove, thanks largely to the City of Marion council. Keith Sheehy was outstanding in winning the 100m Open Gift, while Zoe Kennedy, Michael Antenucci, Wallace Long-Scafidi, Christopher Ross, Leon Burckhardt, Tim Callahan and Brendan Golden showed their good early form and all went on to win other sashes during the season. It is expected that this event will continue next season in the same format.

WHYALLA – 28 October 2006
It was terrific to see the return of the Whyalla Gift Carnival to the League’s season. It was hailed a tremendous success, with the large crowds able to enjoy a Food and Wine Festival alongside the athletics action. Little Athletics and the Whyalla Harriers “King of the Mountain” (won by Shane Thiele) complimented the day’s activities. In official League races, Whyalla will hold fond memories for Stephen Landers, who made his League debut in the 400m and 800m Open races. In a remarkable effort off challenging handicaps, Landers went home with both sashes. Morgan Coull also had a win to remember, winning the rich sprint after making a Gift final for the first time. The feedback from runners was that Whyalla’s date last year was a little early in the season, so next season it will be held in mid-November. We look forward to seeing an increase in nominations for this exciting event, which offers tremendous prizemoney and a large number of different races for athletes to choose from.

REYNELLA – 12 November 2006

The Bay Sheffield champion from the previous year, Clay Watkins, was the 2006 winner of the Reynella Gift, winning off a handicap which was three and a half metres worse off than he had when he won at the Bay Sheffield. The day also saw great racing over distances ranging from 120 to 1600 metres. As we have been informed by organisers of the Reynella Christmas Fair that they need to use Reynella Oval for their activities, this event presently remains up in the air for next season.

FLINDERS – 19 November 2006
Held three weeks later than it has been for several years, the Flinders Carnival was a terrific lead up to the big meets in December. Caitlin Stanley was the winner of the feature race over 800m for women, while Wallace Long-Scafidi (200m Bill Ross Memorial) and Kym Morgan (3200m David Abbott Memorial) were the other main race winners. The League looks forward to building on the tradition of this event, with the possibility that it might be held under lights next season.

MT GAMBIER – 2 December 2006

Following an outstanding event in 2006, the Mt Gambier Gift Carnival organisers were recognised at the Presentation Dinner as a deserved winner of the President’s Award. While the organisers are always commended for the quality of the Vansittart Park track, the 2006 meeting will be remembered for its amazing Gift final, which featured three Stawell Gift winners and two Bay Sheffield winners. The presence of national champion Joshua Ross elevated the final to League folklore, with the Olympian finishing a close second behind 2001 Bay Sheffield winner Keith Sheehy, who recorded back-to-back Mt Gambier Gifts. There were many other highlights on the day, including another impressive victory by Pirrenee Steinert off her backmark in the 400m Women’s final. The Mt Gambier Gift Carnival is an ideal lead up to the Bay Sheffield Carnival and it will be back on the program next season in the same format.

COLLEY RESERVE – 9 December 2006

The first ever athletics race meeting under lights at Colley Reserve was considered a great success, with the daytime hot weather leading to a balmy evening at Glenelg. The experience was an important one in the lead up to the first Bay Sheffield under lights at Colley Reserve. Bay Sheffield contender Ryan Hancock was the winner of the Mort Daly Gift, while Stephen Hodge was declared the winner of an amazingly close 70m Open final. End of Season award winners Stephen Landers, Nikki Donnelly and Geoff Troiano also collected sashes during the night’s racing. The Mort Daly Running Foundation, which supplies the funding for all of the prizemoney at this event, has generously indicated that it wishes to increase the prizemoney for the 2007 pre-Bay Sheffield Carnival, which is likely to return to its daytime format in early December.

PLYMPTON – 17 December 2006

The tradition of running at Plympton before the Bay Sheffield Carnival continues, with many of the winners going on to be successful the week after. Damien Byrne took out the 120m Plympton Gift before finishing 2nd in the state’s most famous footrace, while Plympton Women’s Gift winner Emma Hill was a placegetter in both Bay Sheffield women’s sprints. Michael Killicoat and Adam Cleary were other Plympton winners who went on to be Bay Sheffield winners. This event will continue on in Season 2007/08.

BAY SHEFFIELD – 27/28 December 2006

21 year old sprinter Thomas Scott, coached by Tony Fairweather, completed a successful hit and run mission of the 2006 Coopers Bay Sheffield to record himself as the fourth New South Wales runner in history to win South Australia’s oldest and most famous footrace. The other headline from the Carnival was the coaching performance of Gary Thompson, who guided Courtney Lyas (70m Women, 120m Women), Wallace Long-Scafidi (120m Restricted, 120m Under 20s) and Matthew Ferber (550m Open) to victory. Lyas was rewarded for her consistent efforts over the Carnival when she was jointly awarded the Frank McHugh trophy, along with National AAC Distance Athlete of the Year Michael Killicoat who took home both the 800m Open and 1600m Backmarkers sashes. For the second year in a row, wild weather conditions greeted runners, officials and spectators on Day 1 of the Carnival, with massive headwinds causing havoc during the afternoon. It took until the last final of Day 1 for an interstate athlete to register a victory, with four-time Stawell Gift finalist Chris Touhy taking out the historic 70m Open sprint. Victorian Touhy went on the next day to win the 120m Open Backmarkers Invitation for the second year in a row. Races for other athletics organisations were won by Sam Matthews (Elite Athletes with a Disability), Tom McCue (Athletics SA), Scott Laidlaw (Surf Life Saving), Tayce Fry (Surf Life Saving), Steve Smith (Masters) and Michael Grivell (Masters). The evening format for Day 2 of the Carnival was considered a great success, with many people able to witness the main races after work had finished. The SA Athletic League is considering a proposal to maintain a similar schedule in future when Proclamation Day is a working day and having the old daytime format return for when December 28 falls on a weekend or public holiday.

EDWARDSTOWN – 26 January 2007

With the absence of the Australia Day cycling at Edwardstown Oval this year, this program was held in the evening as an athletics-only event. Highlights of the 2007 Edwardstown Australia Day Carnival included wins to Dale Woodhams (100m Open), Wallace Long-Scafidi (100m U20), Simon Thompson (400m Novice) and PJ Bosch (3200m Open). The plan for Australia Day next season is to move this venue to Marion Oval which is also situated in the same council area.

CAMDEN CLASSIC – 4 February 2007

The Camden Classic was staged under lights for the first time, with high daytime temperatures resulting in the League’s hot weather policy being implemented. Boom youngster Wallace Long-Scafidi won a thrilling Coopers Camden Classic final, while Joanne Fenech joined her sister as a winner of the Messenger Camden Women’s Classic. Another highlight of the event was the tight finish between two Bay Sheffield mile winners in the 1600m Open, with Adam Cleary successful over Michael Killicoat. The 29th Camden Classic Carnival will once again be staged on the first Sunday in February 2008, with the hot weather alternative to remain as Sunday night due to the inability to shift the usual SACA cricket game at Camden Oval from the Saturday.
TEA TREE GULLY – 18 February 2007

Weather also created havoc in the lead up to this event, as the hot weather policy was implemented for the second time during the season within the space of a fortnight. Loxton winners David Palmer and Celeste Knowles were successful at Tea Tree Gully, with the northern suburbs’ meeting proving a tremendous setting in the lead up to the popular Riverland event. It is expected that next season will see the Tea Tree Gully Carnival conducted under lights, most likely on a Saturday night.

LOXTON – 24 February 2007

The centenary of the city of Loxton was celebrated in style at the 2007 Nippys Loxton Gift Carnival, with almost $20,000 in prizemoney on offer for athletes to compete for. Mort Daly Medallist Stephen Landers broke his novice status over 70m before going on to win the feature Riverland sprint over 120m. Tamara Dartnall was the winner of the rich 300m Australian Zircon Women’s Loxton Centenary Classic. There were many other highlights in front of what was arguably the biggest crowd seen at a Nippy’s Loxton Gift Carnival, with organisers committed to proving another quality event in 2008. One programming change mooted for next season is the inclusion of a 1000m race for Under 20 athletes.

FLAGSTAFF – 9 March 2007
In one of the highlights of his successful athletics career, Leon Burckhardt showed tremendous determination to run down gallant frontmarker Geoff Troiano to become the first winner of the newly named 550m Open John Dawkins Memorial at the 2007 Flagstaff Hill Gift Carnival. In his teenage years, Burckhardt was a student at Urbrae Agricultural High School with top athlete John Dawkins as his teacher. Dawkins, a former Flagstaff Hill Athletics Club member, had been a Bay Sheffield and Camden Classic placegetter during his years as an athlete before passing away in 2006 after a long illness. The Flagstaff Hill Carnival continues to be a very popular event, thanks largely to the hard work of John LeRay. One change planned for next season’s program is to replace the 400m Under 20s race with a 400m Novice which should see an increase in nominations.

MARION – 23 March 2007

Following the last-minute cancellation of the Kadina meet, Michelle Burckhardt and Bernie Tippins coordinated this excellent event. Despite atrocious wet conditions, the racing was top class, including excellent performances from Leon Burckhardt (120m Open), Emma Hill (120m Women), Alex Saliu (300m Under 20s), Bryce Watkins (550m Novice) and Chris Hartley (1600m Open). With the support of the Marion Sporting Club, it appears that this venue will be utilised on Australia Day in 2008.

PULTENEY – 1 April 2007

For the first time, Pulteney hosted the final meeting for the season and provided many runners to have their last hit-out before Stawell and some runners with the chance to stamp themselves as the a winner of an End of Season award. Western Districts athlete Michael Killicoat finished his superb season in style by taking out the Thomas Wright Memorial Mile, while David Palmer (70m Open), Stephen Landers (400m Open), Wallace Long-Scafidi (400m Under 20s) and Nikki Donnelly (1600m Women) all finished brilliant seasons on a winning note. Mark Barnett, a member of the McKinnon Parade Athletics Club and a teacher at Pulteney Grammar School, should be particularly congratulated for his efforts behind the scenes to organise this event. It will return in the same format next season.

For the first time last season, there was an alternative schedule of events organised for every event in case the hot weather policy was needed. This was implemented on two occasions, at Camden and at Tea Tree Gully. On both of these occasions, it was a learning experience for the League and event administrators, with several lessons learnt that are sure to benefit similar situations in future years.

Another new initiative last season was the incentive for Over 45 athletes in Over 35 races which was well received by the “more experienced” veterans of the League. Thanks to Messenger Community Newspapers and Sammys on the Marina for generously supporting this concept.

Well done to all organising clubs and sponsors (including the Mort Daly Running Foundation) for their support of all SA Athletic League Carnivals last season and the League trusts they will continue their vital involvement in the future.

COLIN ROWSTON

Programming Committee Chairperson
FEMALE ATHLETES’ REPRESENTATIVE’S REPORT

The 2006/2007 SA Athletic League’s season was very successful in terms of Women’s running. This was my first year as the Female Athlete’s Representative and it was great to see a wide variety of ages in this group including some Under 20 and Over 35 athletes which certainly made the results of the races more interesting.
 

With the 100th anniversary of the town of Loxton, the female athletes were pleasantly surprised with the introduction of a new major sponsor and an increase in prize money for the 300m race. The Women’s 300m race became one of the feature races of the Carnival, with a total prize pool of $5800, which included a consolation race. I would like to take this opportunity to thank the event organisers and events sponsors specifically Australian Zircon and BP Fruit who sponsored the Women’s 300m and consolation races respectively. Even though there was a clash with the Victorian State titles, numbers were up from the previous year, with the carnival organisers managing to attract two prominent female athletes from NSW.


A thank you must go towards the Management Committee, specifically Brendan Golden, Colin Rowston and Michelle Burckhardt who only joined in the later half of the season. They did such a wonderful job of managing the League and its events.

 

Moving forward to next season, I am really keen to raise the profile of women’s athletics. If you know of anyone interested in sponsoring a race specifically for women, please let the league know.

 

If you have any issue or problems relating to women’s running, please let me know, so I can raise these issues at the Management Committee meetings. I am looking forward to season 2007/2008 and hope that numbers continue to increase to make the athletic competition more exciting, and further develop SA’s high standard of female participation.

ANTHEA KOTYLA

Female Athletes’ Representative

OFFICIALS’ REPRESENTATIVE’S REPORT

First and foremost a huge vote of thanks to ALL Officials for yet another successful season. Everyone knows, but it must be continually acknowledged, that the SA Athletic League cannot function without the voluntary services of the Officials.

It would be unfair and inappropriate of me to mention any official by name for praise or thanks.  Every person, regardless of their role or perceived relative importance is equally congratulated for their contribution.

I am very happy to report that, as the Officials Representative, there were no reported complaints or grievances.  

There are still a couple of tasks which really need someone to take on, namely Property Manager and Photo Finish Camera Operator. Any volunteers or nominations for these roles would be appreciated.

I look forward to next season.

DENNIS LETTON

Officials’ Representative

MALE ATHLETES’ REPRESENTATIVE’S REPORT

It has been a pleasure to fulfil the role on the committee of the South Australian Athletic League. It is an organisation that has recovered in the last years from serious financial problems. This was achieved by a lot of effort by a group of people who willingly took upon an onerous task. The challenges have been great, particularly when we are not recognised as a separate body in funding applications with a number of agencies and as such lose out on general funding of athletics. So we go it alone, and provide a competition that not only introduces young people to a great sport, but also provides vital competition for those aspiring to greater heights that no other form of running can. The SA Athletic League is a vital cog in the preparation of elite athletes in South Australia and we should all acknowledge this. 

Our season has once again brought forward some wonderful meets. The trips to the country meets where we receive so much support take our sport to areas where top competition may not be seen regularly. I encourage all to keep these dates free, if possible, so that we can continue to take athletics to these locations. 

For the first time a hot weather policy was invoked and it provided much needed commonsense on days of high and dangerous temperatures. As an athlete, and as a representative of athletes, it was certainly welcomed when required, particularly after a lengthy period of excessive hot days. 

Sponsorship is becoming more and more difficult to gain and it is the responsibility of all to seek sponsorship opportunities. It is also vital that we support the sponsors of our races. When doing so alert the sponsor to the fact you are supporting them because of their support. This enhances our chances of gaining them again in the future as they know they are also gaining a benefit.

I am retiring fro my position on the committee as of the AGM and I would like to thank those with whom I served. The committee has an encouraging blend of young and a little bit older, men and women, a number of stables are represented and there is a great passion for our sport. My special thanks go to Brendan and Colin, both wonderful ambassadors for our sport, and to Cathy and Michelle for driving an often overloaded office.

MARK BARNETT

Male Athletes’ Representative

COACHES’ REPRESENTATIVE’S REPORT
The 2006/2007 season has again provided an even balance of city and country meetings with clever programming to cater for all athletes. The SA Athletic League Programming Committee prides itself on adapting events to suit the age and gender and numbers of registered athletes. Some new venues were tried this year and show promise for the future. A number of new athletes won sashes this year, raising the bar in performance and standards. 

The 2006/07 Management Committee worked with enthusiasm with the introduction of breakfast meetings. An early start and tight timeframe ensured that business was handled quickly and efficiently. Michelle Burckhardt came in off the bench, hit the ground running and deserves a special mention. Her experience and understanding of the sport across the full spectrum, coupled with attention to detail provided a smooth transition in the office administration. 

It was a pleasure to work with young, enthusiastic and talented people with the same passion in ensuring out sport move forward.        

John LeRay 

Coaches Representative      

LIFE MEMBERS
1971

H Hancock*

1972

G G Adams

1976

C Shea*

1979

M D Daly Snr*

1979

K Patching

1980

E W Neil*

1981

E Holder*

1981

D Horstler*

1981

P C Wilson*

1982

R K Kitto

1983

K B L Brown*

1983

L O'Donoghue*

1987

B L Wilson

1988

L J Brown

1988

P R Young

1989

L G Caspers

1990

M P Wilson

1992

F T McHugh

1992

M J Karutz

1993

T S R Cotton

1994

R T Freeland

1994

B C Hart

1995

R E Thompson

1995

K Aiston

1998

R H Gray

1998

A J Green

1999

P Daws
2001

T J May

2003

R Ziersch

2003

J Barker
2004

G J Hancock

2004

G W Thompson

2005

C W Rowston

2006

C Jones

2006

G O’Dea

*Deceased
2006/2007 MEMBERS

	Abbott
	Michael
	England 
	Ryan
	Laidlaw
	Scott
	Rohrlach
	Joe

	Adams 
	Chris
	Engler
	Dale
	Landers
	Stephen
	Romanelli
	Christian

	Aiello
	Gaetano
	Evans
	Courtney
	Lane
	Aimee
	Rose
	David

	Anderson 
	Peter
	Evans
	Sophie
	Laube
	Aimie
	Ross
	Christopher

	Antenucci
	Michael
	Fairhead
	Marc
	Lee
	Kevin
	Rossouw
	Ryan

	Apostolou
	Michelle
	Fallon
	Matthew
	LeRay
	John
	Ruth
	Laura

	Ashman
	Claire
	Faulkner
	Mark
	Letton
	Bradley
	Ryder
	Shaun

	Atkins
	Kylie
	Fenech
	Carmen
	Letton
	Dennis
	Saliu
	Alex

	Baker
	Jeff
	Fenech
	Charlie
	Letton
	Helen
	Saliu
	Ali

	Barber
	David
	Fenech
	Joanne
	Letton
	Kim
	Sawyer-Collins
	Brooke

	Barker
	Barbara
	Fenech
	Matthew
	Lewis
	Julie
	Sboro
	Claudio

	Barnett
	Kym
	Ferber
	Gary 
	Liersch
	Scott
	Sboro
	Mario

	Barnett
	Mark
	Ferber
	Kelly
	Liptak
	Patrick
	Scholz
	Selina

	Bateman
	Todd
	Ferber
	Matthew
	Lloyd
	Melissa
	Schreier
	Toby

	Beck
	Andrew
	Fiedler
	Nick
	Long-Scafidi
	Wallace
	Schutz
	Brad

	Becker
	Cassandra
	Fisk
	Bradley
	Lyas
	Courtney
	Schutz
	Graham

	Beveridge
	Mark
	Freer
	Kym
	Mandalovic
	Kate
	Sclanders
	Tom

	Blanco
	Rhys
	Gallagher
	Terry
	Mangos
	Nick
	Scott
	Russell

	Blinkhorn
	Hannah
	Garnett
	Ryan
	Manuel
	Brad
	Sheehy
	Keith

	Boden
	James
	Giatrakos
	Sam
	Manuel
	Sue
	Sheffield 
	Charles

	Bosch
	PJ
	Golden
	Brendan
	Massey-Harvey
	Jordan 
	Sheffield 
	Richard

	Boult
	Dianne
	Golden
	Brian
	Mathews
	Andrew
	Simons
	Mark

	Bourne
	Emily
	Graham
	Steven
	Mattingly
	Chris
	Sinor
	Alexandra

	Branstone
	Blair
	Gregor
	Ben
	Mattingly
	Lynette
	Smith
	Linden 

	Brattoli
	Paul
	Grimwade
	Shane
	Maxwell
	Cameron
	Smith
	Ryan

	Breward
	Mary
	Gross
	David
	McAuliffe
	Terry
	Smith
	Stephen

	Bryant
	Tim
	Grubb
	David
	McAvaney
	Bruce
	Smith
	Thomas

	Bubner
	Alexander
	Hage
	Ryan
	McCann
	Chris
	Solly
	Shane

	Buckler
	Michael
	Hall
	Jason
	McCarthur
	Shanan
	Staehr
	Emilie

	Buckley
	Lucy
	Hamilton 
	Brian
	McCloud
	Clayton
	Stanley 
	Caitlin

	Budarick
	Angel
	Hancock
	Ryan
	McGinty
	Madelaine
	Steele
	Andrew

	Budreika
	Melanie
	Hancock
	Tyson
	McIlwaine
	David
	Steinert
	Pirrenee

	Bull
	Chris
	Hane
	Michael
	McKenzie
	Kate
	Steinert
	Sheena

	Burbidge
	Jenna
	Hardy
	Ben
	McLean 
	Kate
	Stokes
	Brett

	Burckhardt
	Chris
	Harris
	Adrian 
	McMahon
	Aaron
	Stringer
	Levi

	Burckhardt
	Leon 
	Harris
	Tom
	McMahon
	Richard
	Strutton
	Geoff

	Burckhardt
	Michelle
	Harrison 
	Aaron
	Medlin
	Toby
	Swansson
	Ward

	Burnside
	Corey
	Harrison 
	Kane
	Meekins
	Kirsty
	Symons
	Greg

	Burt
	Samuel
	Hedges
	Megan
	Millard
	Dale
	Symons
	Tony

	Burton 
	Craig
	Henry
	John
	Millard
	Daniel
	Tee
	Dillon

	Burton 
	Sean
	Hewton
	John
	Miller
	Kym
	Thiel
	Stephan

	Buselli
	Joe
	Hicks
	Dylan
	Miller
	Stan
	Thiele
	Shane

	Busuttil
	Elena
	Hill
	Emma
	Moss
	Shane
	Thomas
	Sarah

	Busuttil
	Georgia 
	Hill-Brown
	Ross
	Mudge
	Jane
	Thompson
	Simon

	Butler 
	Stephen
	Hoare
	Nathan
	Mules
	Ray
	Thurston
	Cathy

	Byrne
	Damien
	Hockings
	Ben
	Murphy
	Craig
	Tippins
	Duncan 

	Callahan
	Tim
	Hodge
	John
	Murray 
	Jasmin
	Tobin
	Clint

	Camilleri
	Andrew
	Hodge
	Leanne
	Murray 
	Lauren
	Tohl
	Anthony

	Chandler 
	Andrew
	Hodge
	Steven
	Myatt
	Lee
	Tohl
	Damian

	Chehade
	Amin
	Hooper
	Ryan
	Myles
	Ben
	Trewartha
	Ali

	Chehade
	Jackie
	Hooper
	Tony
	Narayan
	Shidharth
	Trewartha
	Craig

	Cheney
	Darcy
	Howson
	Mark
	Nitschke
	Michael
	Troiano
	Geoff

	Christinat
	Damaris
	Hutton
	Steve
	Noble
	Jason
	Turner
	John

	Cleary
	Adam
	Hyde
	Emily
	Noble
	Nita
	Uduma
	Idika

	Cleveland 
	Ashley
	Hyde
	Lauren
	Noblet
	Peter
	Uduma
	Mba

	Connolly
	Bridgid
	Hyde
	Peter
	Obst
	Damian
	Ullrich
	Katia

	Cook
	Hayden
	Icolaro
	Liberato
	Openshaw
	Yasmin
	Underwood
	George

	Coughlan
	Michael
	Irvine 
	Gordon
	O'Riley
	Meggan
	van Bavel
	Anton

	Coull
	Morgan
	Jagodnik
	James
	Osborne
	Leah
	Villis
	Kristy

	Cousins
	Matthew
	James
	Marylin
	Owen
	Tony
	Viney
	Helen

	Covino
	Nathan
	James
	Robbie
	Palmer
	David
	Viney
	Peter

	Crawford
	Ben
	Janssan
	David
	Paparella
	Karen
	Vlachos
	Chris

	Creasey
	Jonathan
	Jelfs
	Aaron
	Parrish
	Katy
	Vogelsang
	Ruth

	Currie
	Euan
	Jelfs
	Stephen
	Pearce
	Bob
	Wade
	Peter

	Danner
	Rhea
	Jervis-Bardy
	Dan
	Pearl 
	Brenda
	Watkins
	Bryce

	Dartnall
	Jarrad
	Jervis-Bardy
	Jake
	Pedrick
	Roger
	Watkins
	Clay

	Dartnall
	Tamara
	Jose
	Matthew
	Penhall
	Alex
	Watts 
	Amanda

	Davis 
	Jason
	Joyce
	Amanda
	Penhall
	Matthew
	Weir
	Lyall

	Dawson 
	Darren
	Kaidonis
	Sophia
	Pickett
	Will
	Whitaker
	Casey

	DeBellis
	David
	Kamel
	Youssef
	Pohlner
	Robyn
	White
	Paige

	Denehy
	Greg
	Kennedy
	Zoe
	Popplestone
	Tyson
	Whitehall 
	Geoff

	Dickenson
	Bill
	Kerley
	Ashleigh
	Potts
	Ken
	Williams
	Richard

	Didyk
	Adam
	Kessler
	Benjamin
	Reddaway
	Ian
	Wilson 
	Brad

	Diercks
	Marg
	Khudoshin
	Kostya
	Ricketts
	Colin
	Wilson 
	Steven

	Diercks
	Steve
	Killicoat
	Michael
	Ridgwell
	Mark
	Wilson 
	Tim

	Dimitrak
	Chris
	Killmier
	Robert
	Robb
	Amy
	Winson
	Jon-Paul

	Donnelly
	Nikki
	Kirk
	Daniel
	Robb
	Katherine
	Witty
	Brian

	Donnelly
	Pam
	Knight
	Thomas
	Roberts
	Chris
	Woodhams
	Dale

	Doyle
	Gerald
	Knowles
	Celeste
	Roberts
	Deborah
	Wright
	Ben

	Dunn
	Abbey
	Knowles
	Danny
	Roberts
	Lisa
	Wujek
	David

	Edwards
	Dominique
	Koschade
	Ben
	Roberts
	Ryan
	Young
	Paul

	Edwards
	Lauren
	Kotyla
	Anthea
	Roberts
	Sean
	Zacher
	Matthew

	Emmins
	Blake
	Kumar
	Liana
	Roe
	Andrew
	Zeuner
	Cheryl

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Roeger
	Michael
	Zeuner
	Gary 


2006 / 2007 SPONSORS
HALLETT COVE (15/10/06)

Mort Daly Running Foundation
City of Marion 

WHYALLA (28/10/06)

Crown Island Developments

The Whyalla Lions Club

Events Whyalla

Whyalla City Council

Keith Daniels Building Company

Century 21 

Whyalla News

Trophy Spencer Gulf Regional Health

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Premier Sports

Whyalla Fabrications and Structural –Engineers

McLeods Whyalla Motor Company

Monarch Chemmart 

Whyalla Camping Supplies

Martelco Equipment Hire

Santos

REYNELLA (12/11/06)
City of Onkaparinga

E-Banc

Lions Club of Noarlunga / Morphett Vale
Mort Daly Running Foundation

Happy Valley Newsagency

Reynella Village Lions Fair

Reynella Community Centre
FLINDERS (19/11/06)

Flinders Athletic Club

Ian Wood Homes Pty Ltd 

Galpin Engler Bruins and Dempsey

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Devpac Human Resources

Hudsons’s Coffee

Messenger Press

Resourceco

Anthony Donato Architect

Bill Ross Memorial(Sponsored by Bill’s stable of A Tohl, N Travers and C Monaghan)

Smart Health
MT GAMBIER (02/12/06)
Mort Daly Running Foundation 


Northcare Physio

Baxter Hire

Versace Home Builders
Green Triangle Recyclers

South West Freight




Gambier Hotel

Wilson Security


Van Schaiks Biogrow 

Subway Mt Gambier

McDonalds – Mt Gambier




Hyland & Fox Digital Signs

Mt Gambier RSL



Somerfields Carpet Court

Trident Tyres





B & T Smith Bros. General Builders

Kimberly Clark Australia



Mt Gambier Moteliers Association

Mt Gambier Chiropractic Centre


K & S Freighters

Bakers Delight





City of Mount Gambier

Kraft of Mt Gambier




Grant District Council

Little Athletics Mt Gambier



Mt Gambier Spring Water



Keatley Livestock

Fidler & Webb




Mitre 10 Gateway Hardware




Gambier Tile Centre





Bucik TyrePower

Evolution Sport




OK Pie Shop
O’Connor Airlines

Gaylard Plaster

St Martins Kindergarten Inc

Sportscene Mount Gambier

Mount Gambier Airconditioning and Refrigeration Pty Ltd

Mt Gambier ANZ

Engler Family

OG Roberts and Co

COLLEY RESERVE (09/12/06)

Mort Daly Running Foundation

PLYMPTON (17/12/06)

BSG

Carlton United Brewery

Forbes Newsagency

Morphett Arms Hotel

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Plympton Sports and Recreation Club

Southern Cross Meats

Greenbank’s Adelaide Recycling Depot

South Plympton Bakehouse

Fosters

Elder Meats

IGA South Plympton

COOPERS BAY SHEFFIELD

(27 & 28/12/06)

Coopers Brewery

City of Holdfast Bay

Phil McMahon Real Estate

Channel 10

Office for Recreation & Sport

South Australian Tourism Commission

Jetty Road Traders

Messenger Community Newspapers

EAD

Athletics SA

Radio 5AA

City to Bay Fun Run

Glenelg Surf Lifesaving Club

Schweppes

Mort Daly Running Foundation

The Strand

Powerstate Credit Union

Caruso’s Fresh Foods

SA Masters 

Sportspower Glenelg

Joggers World

EDWARDSTOWN (26/01/07)

Mort Daly Running Foundation

City of Marion

Avalon Systems

South Australia Athletic League

CAMDEN CLASSIC (04/02/07)

Coopers Brewery

AFC Accounting
Broadway IGA

Eureka Tavern

Hennig & Co

Travelscene - Boomerang Travel

Chehade Brothers

City of West Torrens

Cadbury Schweppes

Mort Daly Running Foundation

McDonalds, Camden Park

Messenger Community Newspapers 

PHOS Camden Football Club

Holdfast Hotel

McAvaney Presentations

Sammys on the Marina

SANFL Umpires Association

SANFL 

Ultra Tune Glenelg

Zest

Numerous Camden Classic Supporters

SALMAT

Willunga Creek WInes

TEA TREE GULLY (18/02/06)

Statewide Pools

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Village Physiotherapy

Angs Audio Shop

Homestead Homes

West Press Printing

Supreme Quilts

Tea Tree Gully Athletic Club

LOXTON (24/2/07)

Nippys

Australian Zircon

Big River Supermarkets
BP Fruit

Loxton Hygienic Meats

United Utilities Australia

CopyComm
Torambre Wines

Coca Cola

Loxton Hotel

Loxton Irrigation

Loxton Waikerie Council

Kearney Financial Services
Riverland Premier Sports Asics

Banrock Station
Salena Estate Wines

MGA Insurance Brokers

Viva Olives and Olive Oil

Ioofsa

Carlton United Breweries

Mort Daly Running Foundation

FLAGSTAFF HILL (09/03/07)

City of Onkaparinga
mhm Business Solutions Group
St Mary’s Building Service

Colonnades Newsagencies

Copyworld
Roof Seal
Messenger Community Newspapers
Noarlunga Physiotherapy

Southwick Goodyear

Jackson Auto Repairs

Cellarbrations Liquor Flagstaff Hill

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Flagstaff Athletic Club
MARION (23/03/07)

Ultra Tune Glenelg

Jim Bradley

Team Solutions Training

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Duco Express

Flagstaff Athletics

Young Guns Track Squad

Paws Plus

St Peters Bakehouse

Fujitsu

Purification Industries

McKINNON/PULTENEY (01/04/07)

Carrickalinga Cove Apartments

Kaligro Wines

Zapata’s Mexican Restaurant

Joggers World

Fred A Deleo Orthopedic Footwear
B & C Textiles Pty Ltd

Cavan Hotel

Mort Daly Running Foundation

Family of Thomas Wright

Luke Czaban 

Brian Hart

Pulteney Grammar School Community

Officials of SA Athletic League

